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Groups Call for Nonpartisanship in Drawing State's District Lines 

By MICHAEL COOPER
ALBANY, April 20 — All legislative districts in New York, it turns out, are not created equal.

Since the current district lines were drawn in 2002, one State Senate district has had 320,851 people living in it while another has only 290,925 inhabitants, according to a report released here on Thursday by several civic groups who are calling on the state to adopt a nonpartisan process to draw district lines. State Assembly districts range in size from as small as 121,111 people to as large as 133,038 people, the report said. 

And those population disparities are widening, according to census data that shows upstate communities losing population while New York City gains. 

It is no secret that lawmakers in Albany draw district lines to protect incumbents and to keep the majority party in each house in power. In the Assembly, the ruling Democrats draw lines that protect their interests. In the Senate, the ruling Republicans protect their own. The report issued on Thursday, called "Unfair Advantage," showed how each house achieves its goals by tinkering with the size of districts to suit its needs.

Take the Republican-led State Senate, whose base of power is in the suburbs and upstate. To minimize the influence of heavily Democratic New York City, the city's Senate districts all have more than 310,000 people in them, which means that there are fewer city districts, and that they are more crowded. Most upstate districts have fewer than 300,000 people — which allows the Senate to carve out more seats upstate.

In the Democratic-led State Assembly, it is just the opposite. Most Assembly districts in New York City have fewer than 125,000 people in them — allowing the Assembly to put more districts in the city, their traditional power base. Most upstate Assembly districts have more than 125,000 people — so there are fewer upstate seats. 

"It's not illegal, but it's unfair," said Blair Horner, the legislative director of the New York Public Interest Research Group, one of the groups that issued the report.

Mr. Horner said that courts have held that state legislative districts are legal as long as their populations fall within a 10 percent range of one another — a much wider range than is allowed for Congressional districts. His group, together with the Citizens Union, Common Cause/N.Y. and the League of Women Voters, are backing a bill that would create a nonpartisan redistricting commission. 

The bill's sponsor, Assemblyman Michael N. Gianaris, a Queens Democrat, first introduced it last year, but it failed to come to a vote. This year, he said, he has 30 Democratic co-sponsors. But the bill has not even been introduced in the Senate. 

"The current system leaves us open to all kinds of criticism," he said. "The Legislature should adopt nonpartisan redistricting."
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